STURBRIDGE PLANNING BOARD

MINUTES OF

TUESDAY, November 18, 2003

Present:
Mike Beaudry



Marge Cooney



Sandra Gibson-Quigley, Chair

Deb Hill
Thomas Kenney
Milton Raphaelson

David Yaskulka
Also present: 
Lawrence Adams, Town Planner

S. Gibson-Quigley called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM and read the agenda. The minutes for November 4, 2003, were reviewed. 
Motion: 
to accept the minutes of November 4, 2003, as presented, by M. Beaudry
2nd:

M. Cooney
Discussion:
None

Vote:

All in favor
ANR’s


Hebert Candies – River Road – Land Planning Inc. – the side yard infringement was corrected on this plan (see November 4, 2003 minutes – ANR’s) – Approved as presented


Reconfiguration

M. Fearing – Brookfield Road – Jalbert Engineering – L. Jalbert presented the plan. The issue of frontage on Mt. Dan Road was a concern of the Board. L. Adams stated that the frontage for the lot was on Brookfield Road. L. Jalbert agreed. The Board was not addressing whether or not Mt. Dan Road had legal access or if Mt. Dan Road could be a connecting road to Brookfield Road with a subdivision off the coterminous boundary. – Approved as presented

                           # OF PARCELS CREATED
    1
PLANNER’S UPDATE/DISCUSSIONS
Route 20 Study Committee – L. Adams stated that the Subcommittee met on November 12th with two representatives from MassHighway District Three. Their recommendation was for the Town to create a policy statement for Route 20 with the Board of Selectmen and other various boards and to develop schematic design elements for MassHighway to use as measurements for future submittals. L. Adams noted that the Route 20 Survey had produced 26 responses as of November 14th. He would give copies of the tabulations to the Board. He added that the survey was still active on the Town’s splash page.
PUBLIC HEARING – BED ROCK PLACE (formerly Heath Attic), 139 Main Street – SITE PLAN REVIEW; Trifone Design Associates
S. Gibson-Quigley opened the public hearing at 7:15 PM and M. Cooney read the legal notice. Alfred Trifone, of Trifone Design Associates, presented plans with the following information –

· the project was an existing commercial site, mostly of pavement and ledge;
· the existing building measured approximately 2,500 sq. ft. with a proposal for a 5,000 sq. ft. building for a total of 7,044 sq. ft. of building space; the Design Review Committee had not reviewed the proposed addition. The Board noted this was a requirement.
· the parking would be as required by the bylaws, by use – approximately 38 spaces on the existing pavement with 38 new spaces, including new handicapped parking and ramps (an increase of impervious area of 10% for a total of 32, 306 sq. ft.);
· the proposed use was a café, offices and a preschool;
· signage was covered using the existing sign;
· a revised plan had been submitted with changes to the drainage;
· stormwater treatment had been implanted;
· no propane tanks onsite; no underground oil tanks; existing oil tanks behind the building would remain there;
· fencing for the play area of the school (not shown on the plan);
· dumpster would be located behind the building screened with lattice fencing;
· no outdoor storage area.
The Board noted that the following items were not included with the submittal – planting or lighting detail sheets; drainage calculation; traffic count (the proponent requested the traffic count be waived); a plot plan showing meets and bounds ( Mark Santora, project engineer, verified that pins had been located to support the measurements on the original plans)
S. Gibson-Quigley read the following memorandums (see attached) submitted to the Board – 

Sturbridge Conservation Commission, dated 11-13-03 – RE: Blasting 
Gregory Morse, DPW Director, dated 11-12-03 – listed Item #’s 1-9

Thomas Chamberland, Tree Warder, not dated – recommendations offered, as no plan was submitted

Larry Adams, Town Planner, dated 11-17-03 – listed Items #’s 1-7
S. Gibson-Quigley asked for questions from the Board. D. Hill asked for clarification on drop off and pick up for the preschool. The Board felt the proposed parking scheme could be a safety concern. M.Cooney asked the number of sessions the preschool would have and if the play area would be fenced. A. Trifone said there would be two sessions and that the play area was in the back corner of the lot and would be fenced in. D. Yaskulka was concerned that the project did not fit with the character and design of the Town. T. Kenney would like to see the lighting for the building and how it would affect the abutters. M. Raphaelson asked that a definition of café be clarified with regard to its proposed use. M. Beaudry wanted the waiver requests (trip generation calculations, traffic impacts, water and aquifer studies and planting calculations and schedule) to be discussed. 
S. Gibson-Quigley asked if there was anyone from the public wishing to speak for or against the project. There was none.

L. Adams was concerned with the lack of sidewalks since it had been mentioned there would be access to the preschool from the back of the building. He felt that at certain times of the day this created a safety issue with regard to circulation given the mix of a café and a preschool. He also felt there was a parking deficiency. S. Gibson-Quigley agreed with the parking issue and recommended there be more spaces. She felt more information was needed. L. Adams suggested that the Board use Site Plan Review to determine if a site was appropriate for all proposed uses allowed within that zone and not condition Site Plan Review for a specific use. The proposed project was a multi tenant building and should have adequate parking for the future and not for the first mix of tenants.
S. Gibson-Quigley addressed the issue of waiver requests with the Board –

· trip generation/traffic impact – there was a significant change in use to the site – no waiver
· water and aquifer studies – blasting may have created a change to the site – proponent would submit a soil evaluation report for the Board’s review

· planting calculations and schedule – no waiver

Daniel Matte made a written request that the public hearing be continued within sixty days and extended the deadline for the Board’s decision. He extended the request to ninety days in order to meet the January 27th meeting date. 
Motion: 
to continue the public hearing for Bed Rock Place, to January 27, 2003 at 7:15 PM, by M. Beaudry
2nd:

T. Kenney
Discussion:
None

Vote:

All in favor
M. Cooney questioned the figures submitted for the construction cost noting that she felt they were low. L. Adams said he would work with the new Building Inspector to use R.S. Means or other similar software to verify constructions estimates. 
PUBLIC HEARING – THE TEA SHOPPE – ADDITIONAL USES, 418 Main Street – SITE PLAN REVIEW

S. Gibson-Quigley opened the public hearing at 8:00 PM and M. Cooney read the legal notice. S. Gibson-Quigley reviewed the Board’s Decision of 9-10-03 for this site – 
· Tea Shoppe seating capacity was 30 seats

· Any increase in interior or exterior seating would require additional Site Plan Approval

· The gross restaurant space was restricted to the first floor and was not to exceed 1050 sq. ft.

· No expansion of the commercial space into the residential area or any conversion from residential use at a future time without Site Plan Review

· Traffic flow issues, etc.

The Wettelands were present to review the proposed changes to the site. Marie Wetteland requested approval to conduct a Miss Manners Etiquette Class on weekend mornings before Tea Room business hours (opening at 11:30 AM); a high tea which was a full dinner prepared by a chef by reservation only on one weekend night after Tea Room hours (4:30 -5:00 PM); to allow benches on a proposed porch, not to be used as seating for serving (seating capacity would remain at thirty) and no other commercial use was proposed. 
M. Wetteland answered questions from the Board regarding – the opening date of the Tea Room – November 16th; was a commercial occupancy permit in hand; had the Board received certification of the filing with the Worcester District Registry of Deeds – L. Adams had not been notified of such a certification. M. Cooney strongly noted that a commercial occupancy permit should not have been issued without the Planning Board receiving notice of the certification and questioned how this could happen. There was discussion relating to the process of obtaining the proper permits. The Board concluded that the only permit in effect was a residential occupancy permit. It questioned whether the Building Inspector had issued M. Wetteland a commercial occupancy permit without authorization from the Board or if a commercial occupancy permit had, in fact, not been obtained by M. Wetteland. If this was the case, M. Wetteland was advised to record the Decision with Worcester District Registry of Deeds, submit such filing to the Board and contact the Building Inspector to obtain the commercial occupancy permit. This was important as the commercial kitchen was in operation at the site for the present purpose of the Tea Room and for the proposed weekend dinner by reservation only, but not for take out service. S. Gibson-Quigley expressed her concern that the Board needed a concrete plan for the intended use for this site. 
L. Adams suggested the Board review this as a restaurant and view the parking as a function of the seating capacity for the restaurant and disregard the hours of operation. It was his opinion the site conformed to the parking requirements for thirty seats and that the enforcement be the responsibility to the Zoning Enforcement Officer and the Board of Health. 
The Board raised the questions of retail sales, trash receptacles, lighting and the required number of parking spaces to accommodate the thirty seat restaurant and the second floor residence.  M. Wetteland said retail sales would be limited to tea cups and tea on a hutch in the restaurant. The Board agreed this would not be an issue. L. Adams recommended the Board add two parking spaces for the residence for a total of thirteen spaces. He asked that in the future all restaurants should be required to post their seating plans, aisle width and emergency exits. M. Wetteland said she currently used a 55-gallon receptacle for trash which the Board felt might not be sufficient for the proposed business. If she found a dumpster was necessary it would need to be screened. Since the Board felt the hearing should be continued, L. Adams recommended the members visit the site after dark to determine if additional lighting was needed. 
S. Gibson-Quigley asked if there was anyone who wished to speak for or against the project.

· Beverly Sullivan, 426 Main Street – commented that the Tea Room parking was interfering with the traffic flow for her business. The Board pointed out that it was due to the constraints of her property and that it could not stop Tea Room customers from using the Main Street entrance because that property belonged to the Wettelands.

· Priscilla Adams, 10 Snell Street – happy with the Tea Room and its landscaping, concerned with the venting for the restaurant; the angling of the fencing was not blocking the parking lot as was intended; night lighting shined in her home and should be moved; asked for the hours of operation and not happy with the change of use from the Tea Room to the restaurant.
M. Wetteland stated the hours of operation would be Wednesday thru Sunday, 11:30 AM – 4:00/5:00 PM for the Tea Room and an anticipated weekend evening, possibly 6:00 PM – 8:00/9:00 PM. She would not be applying for a liquor license.

· Ann Gibson, Colonial Drive – spoke highly of the Wettelands; did not think parking was a problem in terms of circulation; saw no problem with smells from venting, they would be good food smells and not that of garbage; this was a good business for Sturbridge and recommended the Board visit the Tea Room.
S. Gibson-Quigley summarized the items needed for the next meeting - plans for the delineation of the parking, signage, seating and lighting and the issue of the commercial occupancy permit needed to be resolved. She felt fencing was an issue between the neighbors and reminded them that this was a commercial area. M. Raphaelson suggested M. Wetteland contact her lawyer to assist her with obtaining the occupancy permit. L. Adams reminded the Board that all uses within a zone needed to be treated equally. The Site Plan should reflect health, safety and welfare issue relevant to the restaurant. 
Motion: 
to continue the public hearing for the Tea Shoppe to December 2, 2003 at 7:15 PM, by M. Beaudry

2nd:

D. Hill

Discussion:
T. Kenney expressed his extreme displeasure that a Site Plan Review was presented in one fashion and has changed significantly, as had the facility; that processes and procedures were undertaken without first consulting the Board and that once again the process was being allowed to circumvent procedure. M. Cooney agreed with T. Kenney. S. Gibson-Quigley asked what T. Kenney proposed as an option to continuing the public hearing. He was willing to proceed with the motion on the floor, but felt that the Board should be more aware of this type of situation in the future. M. Raphaelson suggested proponents without experience in the Site Plan Review process might want to engage the services of a professional to handle their presentations.
· Charles Blanchard, Farquhar Road – commented that conditions had changed with this review and the issue was where in the bylaws was there a difference between a tea room and a restaurant. T. Kenney pointed out that the proponent stated there would be no commercial kitchen and did not notify the Board of that change.
  Vote:

In favor – M. Beaudry, D. Hill, M. Cooney, M. Raphaelson and D. Yaskulka


Opposed – T. Kenney

 PLANNER’S UPDATE/DISCUSSIONS (cont.)

Hi-Octane – Church Street – L. Adams stated an office complex was requested for this location by Mike Malaise in a letter dated 11/12/03. S. Gibson-Quigley saw issues with parking and the common use driveway, but noted it would be an allowed use and not a high impact use. The Board requested M. Malaise apply for Site Plan Review limited to parking and circulation, by the way of agreements. L. Adams directed M. Malaise to the Design Review Committee for sign and architectural review.
Copper Stallion – L. Adams noted that the Board had received a letter from the owners of the Copper Stallion withdrawing their application for Site Plan Review. Their interest was now to use the existing space so they would be working with the Building Department. It was the opinion of the Board that the proponent did not want to come before the Board because inadequate parking would be an issue for their project.
GIS/GPS – L. Adams had met with the GIS Committee and three prospective vendors to digitize the Assessor’s parcel maps. A firm should be selected within four to six weeks. 

Planning & Development Team – A review process was being developed to track the permitting process. Input from various department heads will determine which forms should be included in a handout packet.

Quinebaug-Shetucket Open Space Workshops – L. Adams mentioned that he and D. Yaskulka met with representatives from Quinebaug-Shetucket to discuss the materials to be covered and potential meeting dates. The Board agreed it would be best to schedule these workshops on different nights from its regular meeting dates. These workshops would not begin until January. 
NEW BUSINESS

T. Kenney commented on the Community Development Committee meetings stating that a survey was in the reviewing process. It would be done on a stratified sample basis using a random list of individuals and would be sent out to 75 people which would be an accurate representation for the Town.

L. Adams referenced a letter from Philip Conner for rental cars. It was L. Adams’ opinion that this was not an allowed use (an accessory use) within the zone to a primary use which was not approved under a Special Permit in that zone. He would be notifying P. Conner that the request was not allowed under our zoning bylaws. The Board concurred.
Motion: 
to adjourn, by M. Beaudry
2nd:

D. Hill
Discussion:
None

Vote:

All in favor

Adjournment at 9:44 PM
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